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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 
MEMO 
 
DATE:  July 9, 2024 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the six-week ending Monday, July 8 

Note: With the workload in the City Manager’s Office of working through various 
transitional issues, the transcription of this report was delayed by a few weeks. This 
report is my final status report as City Manager. If you have any questions about 
anything in this report, please direct those comments to City Manager, Nina Vetter. 
 
The past six weeks have been a whirlwind of activity as I wrap up my 10 ½ year 
tenure with the City of Newport and close out 42 years of city manager service. It 
has been a great career, and I have been blessed by having the opportunity to work 
with great elected representatives, as well as loyal and hard-working department 
heads and staff members for the City. There has been both fun and trying times as 
we worked collaboratively through many issues over these past decade. The 
COVID-19 pandemic was one of the most significant historical events that I dealt 
with during my 42 years in city management. The pandemic, and its economic 
impacts, will be felt over the next generations as a critical defining moment in history. 
If the pandemic was not enough, the year 2020 also had the massive wildfires in 
North Lincoln County with personnel addressing firefighting and sheltering needs for 
evacuees. That year we also had the water crisis with the City not being able to 
completely process the water necessary to meet the needs for fish processing. Post 
pandemic we dealt with the Great Resignation and inflation which significantly 
affected the City's ability to hire and retain staff. Finally, the continuing challenge will 
be keeping the budget balanced when costs are exceeding the revenues generated 
by the General Fund's primary source of property taxes which are capped at 3%. All 
these impacts will need to be addressed in the coming years by the City Council, 
City Manager and staff to determine how to best manage limited resources and meet 
the significant investment needs for the City of Newport. 
 
That being said, all through my career there has never been enough money to meet 
the capital and service needs desired by the residents of any of the communities that 
I worked in. Somehow, we always managed to work through these issues the best 
we could.  
 



2 
 

I am excited to be turning over the city manager's position to Nina Vetter. Nina brings 
a wealth of experience to the City, and she will provide fresh perspectives on some 
of the challenges and opportunities that the City will have. Congratulations, Nina, on 
your appointment. I will support you in any way I can as you start your service with 
the City of Newport. 
 
I would like to thank the Mayor, Council, past mayors, council members, current and 
former staff members that I worked with for their efforts at tackling problems and 
issues in a very collaborative and progressive way to best meet the needs of the 
community. 
 
This is an abbreviated status report because I dictated this report at 9:30 Sunday 
evening, prior to my last day of work with several remaining things to wrap up before 
my tenure as City Manager ended on Monday afternoon. I did add a few things after 
I dictated the original draft report to talk about my last day on the job. This is at the 
end of the section on highlights. 
 
Highlights of Activities During the Past Six Weeks Include the Following: 

• City Hall was closed for three separate holidays including the Memorial Day 
holiday, May 27; Juneteenth, June 19; and the 4th of July.  

• Met with Jamelle Villareal about funding for the Agape Respite Center. 
Funding was approved by the Council at the July 1 Special Meeting.  

• Participated in the preconstruction meeting for the demolition of Urban 
Renewal buildings in South Beach and in City Center on US 101. Three of 
these buildings have been removed with the City Center buildings being the 
last buildings to be removed. This was waiting on a permit from ODOT for 
partial closure of US 101.   

• Participated in the third (and my final) Budget Committee meeting. I 
appreciate the time, effort, and energy that the Budget Committee members 
put into reviewing, modifying and ultimately approving a budget each year. 
Thank you very much for your service during my tenure with the City. This has 
always been a very strong group that takes the job of reviewing the budget 
very seriously.  

• Took a floating holiday Wednesday, May 29. 

• Prepared agenda items for work sessions, Urban Renewal, and regular 
meetings on June 3 and June 17, as well as a special meeting to close out a 
number of projects prior to the end of my tenure. 

• Held routine staff meetings on June 3 and June 17.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with a number of staff to review various department 
activities, and to review items that needed to be closed out prior to my 
retirement on July 8. 

• Developed an orientation schedule for incoming City Manager, Nina Vetter, 
to give her an opportunity to tour various City facilities and meet City staff and 
hear about various priorities from each department about operations. I 
appreciate staff for their efforts to prepare for these tours and meetings, as 
well as Council, and others, who took part in the orientation meetings with 
Nina Vetter during this time.  
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• Conducted evaluations of all direct reports to the City Manager using our new 
Neogov Perform system software. These are the first evaluations using this 
new format and system. I appreciate the steering committee and staff that 
worked diligently to develop this new evaluation program to meet the needs 
of the City.  

• I spent a considerable amount of time cleaning up various files (and piles) of 
papers and reports in preparation for the incoming city manager. There was 
a fair amount of travelling down memory lane as I read many documents. It 
was amazing to review how many different types of issues we have been 
involved with over the past decade. I believe I have gotten the files in my office 
in good shape for Nina.  

• Along with City staff, developed a transitional handbook for Nina Vetter. This 
handbook outlines the various ongoing efforts that she will need to be aware 
of as she begins her tenure. I appreciate the time that staff spent on providing 
reports for this handbook. This should be a very beneficial tool for the City in 
moving forward with various tasks that are underway. 

• Participated with staff in a meeting with FEMA to discuss reimbursement for 
damages relating to the January ice storm which was recognized as a federal 
emergency by President Biden. This is really good news for the City in the 
short run since the City will be able to seek reimbursement for eligible 
expenses that were incurred to address the damages from the ice storm. 
Furthermore, it will give the City an opportunity to apply for future grants that 
are geared toward mitigating hazards in the future. These are the same type 
of grants that the City applied for following the 2020 fires, COVID-19 and  Safe 
Haven Hill. There will be a lot of work to be done by City staff to file for 
reimbursements, but receipt of that funding will help restore the funds that 
were directly impacted by this emergency. 

• Participated in an ODOT quarterly meeting to discuss various ODOT issues. 
We, again, discussed the pedestrian crossing at Ozzie's Surf Shop. This will 
be a particularly challenging and expensive project if it is feasible. There will 
need to be a fair amount of justification in order to have a crosswalk on US 
101 in this area. 

• Held our first committee meeting on Government Symbolic Speech. This was 
to review the County's offer to move forward with a new bus wrap design that 
is financially supported by the City. While this was a noncontroversial 
symbolic speech, it allowed us to test this process.  

• I met with two new employees in two new positions. John Fuller has filled the 
communication specialist position. He has spent a significant amount of time 
meeting with various departments to understand the issues within the 
community. He has been very active in attending a variety of events, and has 
been getting a solid understanding of what Newport is about. I wish I had more 
of an opportunity to work with John. This position should be a significant help 
to Nina Vetter, Council and Department Heads. I also had the opportunity to 
meet with Gia Jensen as she begins her tenure with the City. Likewise, Gia 
has met with many groups and departments that she and Laura Kimberly 
toured to determine how the City can better connect with our underserved 
communities in Newport. I wish both Gia and John well as they begin their 
tenures with the City.  
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• Erik Glover and Barb James have been working to ready the Wyndhaven 
Apartments for new employee housing use. David has reviewed the policy 
which was previously approved by me. Furnishings have been obtained and 
it is expected that these units will be ready to rent to new employees at the 
end of July. The rent structure in the policy provides a subsidized rent for the 
first three months and increases to a market rent for the next three months. 
Then employees are expected to transition out of these units. Hopefully, this 
will be a big help for those relocating to this area and transitioning into new 
jobs with the City. 

• Barb James, Rob Murphy and I have met with the attorney hired by CIS to 
discuss an employee litigation issue. Overall, the attorney was very 
complimentary of the way that staff handled this matter, including the level of 
detail and information that we were able to provide about this matter.  

• Met with Nina Vetter to kick off her orientation schedule on June 18. Nina 
attended seven days in those three weeks familiarizing herself with staff, 
Council and our physical facilities. Nina initially met with everyone in the City 
Manager's office to understand the role everyone plays to support the city 
manager's position. She covered each department during that time, and also 
met individually with a number of Council members. 

• Participated in a Water Conservation and Management work group meeting. 
These meetings are broken down into two parts. The first part covers the 
development of a drinking water source protection plan that is currently 
underway. This includes a number of stakeholders, including regulatory folks, 
environmental groups, agricultural, and logging groups. The second half of 
the meeting is focused on the water conservation recommendations that are 
currently being developed for Council. It is intended that this group generate 
a report to Council in December of this year with various recommendations 
on water conservation measures to help inform the development of a new 
Water Master Plan currently underway. 

• Met with an employee who is participating in our leadership program who had 
objections to the leadership and communications components of several  
sessions and opted not to participate in these sessions. The steering 
committee for this group recommended that this employee not continue 
participating in this program since this component was a core area that the 
leadership program is built on. I met with the employee to discuss this 
decision. 

• Barb James and I met one final time to review the changes recommended by 
CIS to the draft employee handbook. We went through and incorporated 
those changes and brought the handbook to Council for approval at the July 
1 meeting. Council has approved the handbook, and it will be distributed to 
all employees. This has been a long-term effort. With all the various changes 
in the laws that occurred from the time we started until completion, we were 
continually changing components to meet the current law(s). It is a very solid 
living document and will need to be changed from time to time as 
circumstances change. Thank you to both Barb and Jody for their  efforts to 
bring this project to the finish line. It will provide a good base for the City 
moving forward.  
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• Barb James and I met with Jensen Strategies to discuss the police chief 
recruitment process. In addition, we also discussed coordinating the human 
resources director recruitment, as well. With the change in city managers, this 
process has been pushed back a bit from what we had originally intended. I 
think it will be critical to be able to have someone overlap with our current HR 
Director since we do not have the same depth as we do in the police 
department to address the day-to-day issues. One issue that I initially 
overlooked, and subsequently consulted with the city attorney on, is the fact 
that if we do both recruitments, it will put us over the $25,000 threshold that 
requires seeking three informal proposals. I recommended that the City seek 
proposals for these services from at least three vendors. The City Manager 
has authority to award the contract to the proposal that will best meet our 
needs since it is under the threshold that requires City Council approval. 

• Participated in the dedication of the sculpture that is located at the Performing 
Arts Center. There was a good turnout for the dedication, and the PAC has 
an exciting new piece of art to welcome folks to the Performing Arts Center. 
Thank you, Cynthia, Erik, and Jeanne, for your role in coordinating this effort.  

• I attended part of the OCCMA summer conference that was held in Hood 
River. The OCCMA has been a very important part of my professional 
development and support system during my career. I had the privilege of 
serving as its president and serving on the board for a total of seven years. 
Nina Vetter was there for the first part of the conference and then headed to 
Newport for orientation on the Big Creek Dam replacement project. We 
overlapped at Tuesday’s dinner event on the Cascade Locks Sternwheeler.It 
was announced by the OCCMA President that we had a rather historic event 
occurring… the City of Newport had two city managers attending the 
conference! I indicated that there are so many things happening in Newport, 
it requires two city managers to effectively manage the city!  
 
Due to time constraints, I will not go into detail about the sessions that I took 
part in except for one. This was a presentation by keynote speaker Lou Radja, 
a social entrepreneur who continues to work to improve the lives of many 
across the globe. While Lou was born in the United States while his parents 
were attending college in the U.S., he grew up in the Congo until age 17. He 
came back to the United States for his education at Southern Oregon 
University in Ashland. Lou indicated that this was the time that he really 
noticed he was different from the rest by being black. Prior to that time, he 
was in the majority and did not understand being different from others. He 
indicated that this lived experience is critical in understanding how people 
who are different from most feel about the folks they live and work with. He 
had several key lessons that he shared: 1.) Listen to understand (not solve) 
2.) Have curiosity over judgment. We often judge people based on our own 
frame of reference. We should be wondering why they acted the way they did 
not judge the meaning of their action; 3.) It should be a goal not to agree but 
to gain a greater understanding of someone else's perspective; 4.) Speak 
without being offensive, listen without being defensive, and leave the 
discussion with both parties keeping their dignity; and 5.) Assume the best 
intent. 
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Lou indicated that diversity is nothing more than representation, and 
representation is everything. Equity is a curated response to inequity. This is 
an opportunity to try to fill that gap. Inclusion enhances access for people 
joining and belonging with others.  
 
Finally, I facilitated the last session of the day which was nurturing your 
network and cultivating meaningful connections. There was a good response 
to that session. I enjoyed my last OCCMA conference as City Manager of 
Newport.  

• Closed with Western Title on the sale of the submerged lands to the Yakona 
Preserve.  

• Met several times with Nina Vetter to provide a debriefing from her various 
meetings and tours that she has been conducting during this orientation 
period. 

• Participated in a very robust Special City Council meeting July 1 to close out 
a number of things to try to clear the deck for Nina.  

• Steve Baugher, Erik Glover, Rebecca Morrow and I met to cleanup a number 
of utility billing issues. I appreciate the efforts of Erik Glover and Rebecca 
Morrow working through these issues to clean up our utility accounts.  

• Scheduled meetings with all my direct reports to review evaluations 
individually with each of them. This has been a good opportunity for me to 
express my appreciation for the great service and collaboration that I have 
experienced from the Department Heads and staff of the City Manager's office 
for supporting my role as City Manager over the past 10 ½ years. 

• Finalized cleanup, packing and moving out of the space I occupied for the last 
decade. It was definitely a journey down memory lane as I was reorganizing 
and purging files. By July 8, my office was neater and more organized than it 
had ever been over the past ten years. 

• The Lincoln City/County Managers held an evening meeting to celebrate my 
upcoming retirement. There has been a significant turnover in managers in 
Lincoln County in recent years. Now the senior manager in Lincoln County is 
Dann Cutter from Waldport. I appreciated the get together! 

• I met with Derrick Tokos to review the paid parking implementation on the 
Bayfront. Derrick has reported that there has been a total of 33,935 
transactions generating $120,000 in revenue through July 1. The average 
transaction is $2.20. Attached are the reports we obtained from the system 
for your review. While there have been some complaints and a few glitches 
along the way, based on the numbers using this system, these situations are 
a small section of the total users of this system. 

• My last meeting that needed a decision was with Engineering, Community 
Development and Public Works relating to the City’s policy of ownership of 
fire lines for major projects. Fire lines are water laterals that service fire 
hydrants within larger private complexes. OSU’s student housing project is an 
example of this. For fire protection, OSU is required to construct a fire lateral 
line into the project area for placement of a fire hydrant. Our policy has been 
that the developer is required to provide a public easement within the 
development and then construct the fire line and hydrant which is maintained 
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by the City. The alternative is requiring the development to place a meter on 
the fire line and the development maintains the fire line and hydrant. The 
problem with this is that we lose control over the functioning of this hydrant, 
and we are imposing a significant additional expense to the development for 
adding a large 4 or 6-inch meter that will rarely be used.  Public Works is 
concerned about leak detection, future maintenance, and control over 
potential future unauthorized connections to this fire line. Following this 
discussion, I opted to continue with our practices of requiring an easement, 
with the City assuming responsibility for this line hydrant after construction by 
the development with the provision that the developer must place a flow 
detection system as part of the construction of the fire line, instead of a meter. 
This will help determine if any water is flowing through this line due to a leak 
or unauthorized use. 

• I had a very robust last day as City Manager. I finished the evaluations of my 
direct reports. This was something requested by staff as part of the transition. 
I completed over a dozen evaluations during the past couple of weeks and 
met with everyone about their evaluations through this process. It was a good 
opportunity to have final discussions with each of my direct reports prior to 
my retirement. 

• Enjoyed a final lunch with the City employees in the Council Chambers. 
Thanks to Melanie, Barb, and Jody in coordinating this luncheon. I 
appreciated Jason and Derrick taking the lead to MC this event, and for the 
kind words that were shared. It has been a great pleasure working with 
everyone over the past decade as City Manager for the City of Newport. 

• I also greatly enjoyed the community reception that took place on Monday 
afternoon. It was a great mix of people from my ten years in Newport. I  
appreciated the comments that were made by those in attendance, and 
having some time for me to share and thank various folks for their 
contributions to a successful run over this past decade. Thank you to Council 
President Hall, Mayor Kaplan and the Council members for your involvement 
with this reception. Also, thank you to Barb, Melanie, and Paul for handling 
certain logistics for this event. It was a wonderful way to end my tenure as 
City Manager. I also greatly appreciated the gesture of memorializing my time 
as City Manager with a gift of a bench on the Bayfront! 

• The final event on my last day was having the Council hosting a dinner for 
Angela and me at Clearwater. This was a great last day of work for me. Angela 
and I appreciate the effort by everyone to close out my service as City 
Manager for the City of Newport. Thank you to Council for your gracious 
support over the years and for your dedicated service to the community.  
 

One postscript – During the past couple of weeks post retirement, I have volunteered 
some time for the City to finish a few projects that I could not get prior to July 9, 
including updating the retirement handbooks with the changes approved by the City 
Council, and editing several parts of the handbook, updating the Employee Culture 
Report with various reporting and completion dates through the end of 2024, editing 
of the employee evaluations reflecting the meetings that were held with each 
employee, prepared a report with preliminary recommendations on the salary study, 
with my final carryover project being the editing of this report. It was good to have a 
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bit of post retirement time to complete these tasks and turn them over to Nina in a 
more complete, and hopefully, understandable way. 

 
Upcoming Events: 

• The last day to file the SEL form as a candidate for Mayor or City Councilor 
is Tuesday, August 27. 

• Monday, September 2 is the Labor Day holiday. Council meetings will be 
held Tuesday, September 3.   

• The annual ICMA meeting is going to be held from September 21 - 25, 2024, 
in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I encourage my successor to participate in the 
annual ICMA meetings. These there are very important professional 
development opportunities for members of ICMA. There is a wealth of 
information that is provided at these conferences and the experience of 
traveling to different cities to participate in various demonstrations and tours 
to view how other cities tackle various municipal problems is extremely 
beneficial. Please encourage your new manager to participate in the ICMA 
meetings.  

• Monday, September 30 at 6 PM is scheduled for a town hall meeting.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference will be held from October 
17-19 in Bend, Oregon. Erik will be contacting Council in early summer to 
determine attendees to secure rooms for this event. It is important that Erik 
secure rooms the first hour of conference registration to assure everyone 
stays in the conference facility. 

• Election Day is Tuesday, November 5, 2024. 

• City offices will be closed for Veteran’s Day on Monday, November 11. 

• November 21 and 22, City offices will be closed due to the Thanksgiving 
holiday. 

• On Tuesday, December 24 City offices will be closed half day and a full day 
on Wednesday, December 25 for the Christmas holiday.  

• City offices will be closed, Tuesday, January 1, 2025 in observation of the 
New Year holiday.  

• The last meeting of the current Council and the organizational meeting for 
the new Council will occur on Monday, January 6, 2025. 
 

Attachments:  

• Attached is the parking report provided by Derrick Tokos for the 
implementation of paid parking on the Bayfront. 

• Attached is a report from the LOC showing the results of the May 21 election 
as it relates to various City measures. The voters were fairly friendly to Cities 
during the May elections with 68% of the measures passing (including our 
gas tax) and 32% of the measures failing. 

• Attached is a column from the LOC President, Dave Drotzmann, indicating 
that Cities in Oregon are facing a revenue crisis. This is a well-written article 
that really sums up what is happening to Cities across the state of Oregon 
including the City of Newport. 

• Attached is an article of the partial failure of a dam in Minnesota. With the 
significant shifts in weather occurring with Global Warming including an 
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increase in severity of rain events, dams are being tested like the have never 
have been tested in their history.  

 
One last bit of gratitude to share. I want to thank Melanie Nelson for her support and 
assistance since she came to the City Manager’s Office from the Fire Department to 
serve as my executive assistant. Mel has played a key part in keeping my schedule 
straight, transcribing thousands of pages of reports, recommendations, budget 
messages, year-end reports, goal reports, coordinating employee and volunteer 
dinners and has been a great gatekeeper for me, allowing me time to do the work 
needed for this position. Thank you, Mel, for all your support over the years! Some 
good news for you…this is the last status report that you will have to transcribe for 
me!!! 
 
Finally, I wish the best for Nina as she assumes the role of City Manager. I would 
like to say that I was able to address all of the challenges that faced the City of 
Newport, but this is not the case. The City of Newport has many significant 
challenges ahead and Nina will require the full support of the Council and staff to 
navigate the City of Newport through continued challenging times. The Council made 
an excellent choice in hiring Nina Vetter as City Manager. I have let her know that I 
am only a phone call away for free consultation! 

 
This concludes my last status report for the City of Newport. Again, I want to thank 
the Mayor and Council, Department Heads and staff for your support over the past 
and 10 ½ years. Newport is fortunate to have the quality of elected and appointed 
people to really do amazing things with the limited resources that we have. There 
will be many challenges ahead, but I truly believe that this organization will face 
those challenges head-on and continue to make Newport a wonderful place to live, 
work and recreate.  
 
It has truly been an honor for me to have had this opportunity to close out my career 
as Newport’s city manager.  

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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